PALMYRA DISTRICT OR-1 BOARD OF EDUCATION

REGULAR BOARD MEETING

DATE: October 11, 2010
A meeting of the Board of Education of Palmyra District OR-1 Public Schools was convened in open and public session on Monday, October 11, 2010, at 7:30 p.m. in the Library at the Palmyra District OR-1 Public Schools 425 F Street Palmyra, Nebraska.  The roll was called and the following Board members were present or absent:

Present: Members present:  Jaimi Calfee, Mark Clem, Mike Powers and Kevin Schroder.  Clayton Maahs arrived at 7:51.  Lori Bruss was absent.  
School Administrators present were Superintendent Robert Hanger, Elementary Principal Steve Robb, Secondary Principal David Bottrell and Activities Director Mark Oltman.  Also present were Darl Nauman, Cristy Joy, Stacy Dowding, Cathy Fick, Sharon Dowding and Doug Church. 


Notice of the meeting was given in advance by publication and/or posting in accordance with the Board approved method for giving notice of meetings.  Notice of this meeting was given in advance to all members of the Board of Education. The Secretary of the Board maintains a list of the media requesting notification of meetings and advance notification to the listed media of the time and place of the meeting and the subjects to be discussed at this meeting was provided. Availability of the agenda was communicated in the publicized notice and a current copy of the Agenda was maintained as stated in the publicized notice.  All proceedings of the Board of Education, except as may be hereinafter noted, were taken while the convened meeting was open to the attendance of the public.  

Meeting called to order by Board of Education Vice President Mike Powers at 7:37.

Announcement of Open Meetings Act Posting.

At the beginning of this meeting, the Chair announced and informed the public that a current copy of the Open Meetings Act is posted on the South wall of the meeting room.

Motion by Schroder, seconded by Clem to approve all items on the consent agenda as provided.  After discussion and roll call vote:
$73,044.00 General Fund

$341,124.39 Payroll

$1,454.00 Activity Fund Reimbursement

Voting Yes: Calfee, Clem, Powers, Schroder
Voting No: None
Absent:  Bruss, Maahs
Motion Passed:  4-0
Scheduled Audiences:  
1. Darl Nauman and Cristy Joy representing Ayers and Ayers presented information related to “Design Build” and the replacement of the heating and cooling system in the Bennet Elementary building.
 Unscheduled Audiences:  None
E.   Action Items

1.  Motion by Calfee, seconded by Clem to amend Board Policy 611.08 as presented.

Voting Yes: Calfee, Clem, Maahs, Powers, Schroder
Voting No: None
Absent: Bruss

Motion Passed: 5-0
2.   Motion by Calfee, seconded by Schroder to authorize the Superintendent Signature Authority to enter into CRP Contracts on behalf of the School District.
Voting Yes: Calfee, Clem, Maahs, Powers, Schroder
Voting No: None
Absent: Bruss 


Motion Passed: 5-0
3.   Motion by Calfee, seconded by Maahs to approve the Board of Education Resolution authorizing the selection of Design-Build contracting under the Political Subdivision Alternative Act. 

Voting Yes: Calfee, Clem, Maahs, Powers, Schroder
Voting No: None
Absent: Bruss 


Motion Passed: 5-0
4.   Motion by Clem, seconded by Schroder to authorize Ayers and Ayers to provide a study/recommendation for the replacement of the Heating and Cooling system at Bennet Elementary to include a recommended model for construction delivery.
Voting Yes: Calfee, Clem, Maahs, Powers, Schroder
Voting No: None
Absent: Bruss 


Motion Passed: 5-0
F. Discussion Items
1. The Board of Education reviewed items related to Restraint and Seclusion policies.
2.  The Board of Education conducted the annual review of Policy 504.20 Bullying Prevention.
G. Communication: None
H. Elementary Principal’s Report
P-T Conferences Successful

As is always the case with our first P-T Conference, we had a great turnout.  With phone conferences and make-up conferences in the week following, we were at well over 90% attendance with our parents.  The conferences went very smoothly.  A parent survey was handed out at the conferences and completed by many of our parents also.  In addition I was able to get about a dozen parents set up with Power School access for their students.  This enables them to check on their child’s grades and attendance.  A big thank you goes to our Elementary Boosters for providing an excellent lunch for our staff.  

Terra Nova Testing

We have completed our fall Terra Nova Achievement Testing.  By the time of the board meeting they will have been packed up and shipped off for scoring.  Our hope is to have the results and reports back to us in time for the Parent Report to go home with student’s report cards. 

Fire Safety Week

We had our annual Fire Safety Assembly on Wednesday this week.  As always we had a great group of firemen from the Bennet Volunteer Fire Department on hand to talk to our kids about fire safety in the home.  The theme for this year was on smoke detectors.  The students learned about how they work, checking the batteries regularly, testing the detectors and how long they should last before they need to be replaced.  In addition many other fire safety issues in the home were reviewed.  Tim Norris does an outstanding job with presenting a lively and fast moving program.  If you get this report before Saturday, you might want to stop in Bennet on Saturday morning and enjoy some pancakes at the Annual Bennet Fire Department Pancake Feed.  It lasts from 7:00 – 10:30 a.m. 

McTeacher’s Night

The McDonald’s at Wal-Mart sponsored “McTeacher’s Night” for the Palmyra/Bennet Schools on Tuesday, Oct. 5th.   They donated 20% of their profits to the school from 4:00 – 8:00 p.m.  We had staff and students there greeting people during that time.  It was quite busy most of the night.  McDonald’s will be donating approximately $320 to our school district. 

Elementary Boosters Sponsoring a Fall Festival

Our Elementary Boosters are in the planning stages for hosting a Fall Festival night on Friday, October 29th in the parking lot south of the school.  It’s going to be a family night with hayrack rides, treats, trick bicycling demonstrations and possibly a camp fire for roasting marshmallows.  We are still checking on the fire thing.  Anyway, it's going to be a night of family fun just before Halloween.  

The boosters will also be sponsoring our Bennet Skating Party at Skate Zone on Thursday, November 11th.  

I. Secondary Principal’s Report
Secondary Principal’s

Board Report

October 11, 2010

1.  End of First Quarter

 October 15 is the end of the first quarter and rapidly approaching.  We are making every effort to       help kids pass the first quarter, and to inform parents of those who are struggling.

2.  Fall Testing

Copy of plan for the year included in with my report

3.  Monsanto America’s Farmers Grow Communities Project

The Palmyra FFA Chapter will be presented two $2500 community leadership and

community service grants from Monsanto America’s Farmers Grow Communities Project

on October 25, 6:30 pm, at Palmyra High School. At the presentation will be an area or

regional Monsanto representative, the Arnold and Marlene Schroder family, the Wayne

Wallen family, Village of Palmyra representative, school administrators and Palmyra

FFA members.

This is a program that Monsanto has expanded into the Midwest states to allow producers

to register on the Monsanto website and select non-profit organizations and provide

a $2500 service grant for the county that they farm in. Palmyra FFA contacted area

farmers with letters and phone calls about the project last spring and encouraged them

to sign up for the project and offered to assist them with the sign up on the website. The

Palmyra FFA has been notified that the Wallen’s were selected from Otoe county and

the Schroder’s were selected from Cass County as the winners and they both selected

Palmyra FFA as their organization.

The Palmyra FFA has brainstormed ideas, contacted Monsanto representatives and

visited with the Village board and outlined preliminary plans to: 1. Purchase a laptop

computer for chapter leadership and record keeping activities, 2. Re-furbish the gazebo,

playground equipment area and landscape in the park, 3. If possible redesign and

landscape the small area in front of the community building.

The Palmyra FFA is listed as a state winner and further information can be found on

the Monsanto website 

<http://www.monsanto.com/americasfarmers/Pages/grow-communities.aspx>

4.   Parent teacher conferences

7th – 27/32 – 84%

8th – 15/25 -  56%

9th – 27/35 – 77%

10th – 14/28 - 50%

11th – 24/38 – 63%

12th – 20/34 – 59%

Total – 126/192 – 66%

J. Assistant Principal/Activities Director Report

· Harvest of Harmony Marching Oct 2nd went great!!!!

· Home Marching performance  



October 15th
· Oxbow Marching Invite 




October 16th
· All State Music Auditions 




October 9th
· One Act is in preparation mode Home performance 

November 19th

· 7-12 Music Concert 





October 28th
· ECNC JH Honor Choir 




October 25th
· ECNC HS Honor Choir




November 8th

P.A.R.T.Y, FCCLA, and FFA are involved in Workshops and Contests the Month of October.

Students are doing a great job balancing the multiple aspects of their school lives. 

· Cross Country Districts at Branched Oak Thursday October 14th
· ECNC VB Oct 14th and 16th  Brackets on the Website

· Varsity FB  October 15th vs. HTRS   7:00  Home

· JH Boys BB begins practice 1st week of November

K. Superintendents Report and Recommendations

1.  The 2010 NASB State Education Conference is scheduled to be held November 17, 18, 19 at the La Vista Conference Center.  Registrations are due by October 22nd if you would like to attend. 
2.  The Last Friday in September enrollment report submitted to NDE is as follows:

     PreK-6    7-12    K-12    PreK    K    1    2    3    4    5    6    7    8    9    10    11    12 

           242     191      433        21    39  29  29  27  34  28  35  32  25  35   26    39    34
3.  The annual Safety inspection was conducted on September 28, 2010 and is indicative of our efforts to maintain and improve conditions at both campuses.  The report does indicate some areas where we can improve and is included for your review.  

4.  Lancaster County and the city of Lincoln Planning Commission have provided three growth scenarios and projections for the years 2040 through 2060.  As you can see from the maps provided the greatest impact to our district will probably occur in the area surrounding 120th and Yankee Hill in the initial phases of growth.  These documents can be useful for strategic and long range planning for the district.

5.  EDUCATION JOBS FUND:  The Board reviewed information related to the approximately $58.9 million in funds to be distributed to Nebraska schools.  The  funds are limited to compensation, benefits and other expenses, such as support services, necessary to retain existing employees and to hire new employees, in order to provide early childhood, elementary, or secondary educational and related services.  These funds will offset the loss of SFSF funding from the previous stimulus package.  

6.  Lunch Account balances are now available to parents via the school website tab EZpay.  Parents will be able to log in with an email address and password.  The web page will ask for parents to enter a student lunch account number and they will have access to their account balance.

7.  The Nebraska Department of Property Assessment and Taxation annually determines the value of property within given political sub-divisions.  The Nebraska Department of Property Assessment and Taxation whose calculations are used by NDE school finance in calculating local resources, adversely affects a school district in the school finance formula when a county assessment of property is less than the figure that is determined by the Nebraska Department of Property Assessment and Taxation.  In addition to the resulting loss in state aid, the district is able to generate property tax dollars only at the value of property values as determined by the county assessors.  As indicated in the following chart, the assessments for 2002 thru 2010.  The figures indicate the difference between the county assessor’s total valuation and the value as determined by the NE Dept. of Property Assessment & Taxation.  The difference this year between unadjusted and adjusted property assessments has been set at $1,843,937 down from $5,161704 in fiscal 2009.  The Certified School Adjusted Value Report is included in your Board packet.

L. Board of Education Development
1. Board of Education Retreat October 13

2. State Conference November 17, 18, 19

3. New Board Member Workshop December 16 (Omaha)
Adjournment

The meeting was duly adjourned at9:40 o’clock p.m. on October 11, 2010.
Next Board Meeting-
  November 8, 2010 At Palmyra High School 7:30 p.m.
This is a draft copy of the Board of Education minutes that does not become official until approved by the Board.

